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Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan 

General Directorate of Monitoring and Follow-up of Decrees and Orders 

Office of the Chief of Staff 

 

Circular No: 4                            Date: September 11, 2023 

     

Decree No. 30, dated March 21, 2022, issued by His Excellency Amirul Momineen 

(May Allah protect him), directs the following to all entities within the Islamic Emirate: 

 

"We instruct all officials of the Islamic Emirate to cease the appointment of relatives 

or close friends based solely on familial or personal connections. Such actions are sinful 

and risk incurring the wrath and punishment of Almighty God." 

 

The decree further specifies that "ministers, deputy ministers, general directors of 

independent institutions, department heads, and sub-directors are prohibited from 

appointing their fathers, sons, brothers, nephews, uncles, fathers-in-law, brothers-in-

law, and sons-in-law." 

 

In compliance with this directive, all departments and oversight bodies at both the 

central and provincial levels are to clearly indicate in their relevant reports if such 

appointments have been made within their respective offices.  

 

It should be noted that officials and authorities within the Emirate are permitted to 

appoint relatives to positions such as drivers, housekeepers, chefs, and guards. 

 

Regards 

Mawlawi Shamsuddin Shariati 

Acting Head of the General Directorate of Monitoring and Follow-up of Decrees and 

Orders 
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